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PREFACE




I should like to explain that this work, being, with one or
two insignificant exceptions, a record of my own observations only,
it has not been my intention to make general statements in regard
to the habits of any particular bird. In practice, however, it is
often difficult to write as if one were not doing this, without its
having a very clumsy effect. One cannot, for instance, always say,
"I have seen birds fly." One has to say, upon occasions, "Birds
fly." Moreover, it is obvious that in much of the more important
business of bird-life, one would be fully justified in arguing from
the particular to the general: perhaps (though this is not my
opinion) one would always be. But, whether this is the case or not,
I wish it to be understood that, throughout, a remark that any bird
acts in such or such a way means, merely, that I have, on one or
more occasions, seen it do so. Also, all that I have seen which is
included in this volume was noted down by me either just after it
had taken place or whilst it actually was taking place; the
quotations (except when literary or otherwise explicitly stated)
being always from my own notes so made. For this reason I call my
work "Bird Watching," and I hope that the title will explain, and
even justify, a good deal which in itself is certainly a want and a
failing. One cannot, unfortunately, watch all birds, and of those
that one can it is difficult not to say at once too little and too
much: too little, because one may have only had the luck to see
well a single point in the round of activities of any species—one
feather in its plumage, so to speak—and too much, because even to
speak of this adequately is to fill many pages and deny space to
some other bird. All I can do is to speak of some few birds as I
have watched them in some few things. Those who read this preface
will, I hope, expect nothing more, and I hope that not much more is
implied in the title which I have chosen. Perhaps I might have been
more explicit, but English is not German.
"Of-some-few-birds-the-occasional-in-some-things-watching" does not
seem to go well as a compound, and "Observations on," etc., sounds
as formidable as "Beobachtungen über." It matters not how one may
limit it, the word "Observations" has a terrific sound. Let a man
say merely that he watched a robin (for instance) doing something,
and no one will shrink from him; but if he talks about his
"Observations on the Robin-Redbreast" then, let these have been
ever so restricted, and even though he may forbear to call the bird
by its Latin name, he must expect to pay the penalty. The very
limitations will have something severe—smacking of precise
scientific distinction—about them, and the implied preference for
English in such a case will appear affected and to be a clumsy
attempt, merely, to make himself popular. Therefore, I will not
call my book "Observations on," etc. I have
watched birds only, I have not
observed them. It is true that, in the
text itself, I do not shrink from the latter word, either as
substantive or verb, or even from the Latin name of a bird, here
and there, when I happen to know it (for is there not such a thing
as childish pride?). But that is different. I do not begin at once
in that way, and by the time I get to it anyone will have found me
out, and know that I am really quite harmless. Besides, I have now
set matters in their right light. But I was not going to handicap
myself upon my very cover and trust to its contents, merely, for
getting over it. That would have been over-confidence.

Again, in the following pages there are some points which I
just touch upon and leave with an undertaking to go more fully
into, in a subsequent chapter. This I have always meant to do, but
want of space has, in some instances, prevented me from carrying
out my intention. For this, I will apologise only, leaving it to my
readers to excuse me should they think fit. Perhaps they will do so
very readily.

Also,—but I cannot afford to point out any more of my
shortcomings. That, too, I must leave to "the reader," who, I hope,
will in this matter but little deserve that epithet of "discerning"
which is often so generously—not to say boldly—bestowed upon
him.


















CHAPTER I




Watching Great Plovers, etc.

If life is, as some hold it to be, a vast melancholy ocean
over which ships more or less sorrow-laden continually pass and
ply, yet there lie here and there upon it isles of consolation on
to which we may step out and for a time forget the winds and waves.
One of these we may call Bird-isle—the island of watching and being
entertained by the habits and humours of birds—and upon this one,
for with the others I have here nothing to do, I will straightway
land, inviting such as may care to, to follow me. I will speak of
birds only, or almost only, as I have seen them, and I must hope
that this plan, which is the only one I have found myself able to
follow, will be accepted as an apology for the absence of much
which, not having seen but only read of, I therefore say nothing
about. Also, if I sometimes here record what has long been known
and noted as though I were making a discovery, I trust that this,
too, will be forgiven me, for, in fact, whenever I have watched a
bird and seen it do anything at all—anything, that is, at all
salient—that is just how I have felt. Perhaps, indeed, the best way
to make discoveries of this sort is to have the idea that one is
doing so. One looks with the soul in the eyes then, and so may
sometimes pick up some trifle or other that has not been noted
before.

However this may be, one of the most delightful birds (for
one must begin somewhere) to find, or to think one is finding
things out about, is the great or Norfolk plover, or, as it is
locally and more rightly called—for it is a curlew and not a
plover [1]—the stone-curlew.
These birds haunt open, sandy wastes to which but the scantiest of
vegetation clings, and here, during the day, they assemble in some
chosen spot, often in considerable numbers—fifty or more I have
sometimes seen together. If it is early in the day, and especially
if the weather be warm and sunny, most of them will be sitting,
either crouched down on their long yellow shanks, or more upright
with these extended in front of them, looking in this latter
attitude as if they were standing on their stumps, their legs
having been "smitten off" and lying before them on the ground.
Towards evening, however—which is the best time to watch these
birds—they stand attending to their plumage, or walk with picked
steps in a leisurely fashion, which, with their lean gaunt figure,
sad and rusty coloured, and a certain sedateness, almost
punctiliousness, of manner, fancifully suggests to one the figure
of Don Quixote de la Mancha, the Knight of the rueful countenance,
with a touch or two, perhaps, thrown in of the old Baron of
Bradwardine of Tullyveolan. One can lie on the ground and watch
them from far off through the glasses, or, should a belt of bracken
fringe the barren area, one has then an excellent opportunity of
creeping up to within a short or, at least, a reasonable distance.
To do this one must make a wide circuit and enter the bracken a
long way off. Then having walked, or rather waded for some way
towards them, at a certain point—experience will teach the
safety-line—one must sink on one's hands and knees, and the rest is
all creeping and wriggling, till at length, lying flat, one's face
just pierces the edge of the cover and the harmless glasses are
levelled at the quarry one does not wish to kill. The birds are
standing in a long, straggling line, ganglion-like in form,
swelling out into knots where they are grouped more thickly with
thinner spaces between. As they preen themselves—twisting the neck
to one or the other side so as to pass the primary quill feathers
of the wings through the beak—one may be seen to stoop and lay one
side of the head on the ground, the great yellow eye of the other
side staring up into the sky in an uncanny sort of way. The meaning
of this action I do not know. It is not to scratch the head, for
the head is held quite still; and, moreover, as, like most birds,
they can do this very neatly and effectively with the foot, other
methods would seem to be superfluous. Again, and this is a more
characteristic action, one having stood for some time upright and
perfectly still, makes a sudden and very swingy bob forward with
the head, the tail at the same time swinging up, just in the way
that a wooden bird performs these actions upon one's pulling a
string. This again seems to have no special reference to anything,
unless it be deportment.

[1] I understand Professor Newton to say
this.

All at once a bird makes a swift run forward, not one of
those short little dainty runs—one and then another and another,
with little start-stops between—that one knows so well, but a long,
steady run down upon something, and at the same moment the
glasses—if one is lucky and the distance not too great—reveal the
object which has occasioned this, a delicate white thing floating
in the air which one takes to be a thistle-down. This is secured
and eaten, and we may imagine that the bird's peckings at it after
it is in his possession are to disengage the seed from the down.
But all at once—before you have had time to set down the glasses
and make the note that the great plover (
Œdicnemus Crepitans ) will snap at a
wandering thistle-down, and having separated the delicate little
seed-sails from the seed, eat the latter, etc., etc.—a small brown
moth comes into view flying low over a belt of dry bushy grass that
helps, with the bracken, to edge the sandy warren, for these wastes
are given over to rabbits and large landowners, and are marked
"warrens" on the map. Instantly the same bird (who seems to catch
sight of the moth just as you do) starts in pursuit with the same
rapid run and head stretched eagerly out. He gets up to the moth
and essays to catch it, pecking at it in a very peculiar way, not
excitedly or wildly, but with little precise pecks, the head
closely and guardedly following the moth's motions, the whole
strongly suggestive of professional skill. The moth eludes him,
however, and the bird stops rigidly, having apparently lost sight
of it. Shortly afterwards, after it has flown some way, he sees it
again and makes another swift run in pursuit, catching it up again
and making his quick little pecks, but unsuccessfully, as before.
Then there is the same pause, followed by the same run, then a
close, near chase, and finally the moth is caught and eaten. Other
moths, or other insects, now appear upon the scene, or if they do
not appear—for even with the best of glasses such pin-points are
mostly invisible—it is evident from the actions of the birds that
they are there. Chase after chase is witnessed, all made in the
same manner, with sometimes a straight-up jump into the air at the
end and a snap that one seems almost to hear—a last effort, but
which, judging by the bird's demeanour afterwards, fails, as last
efforts usually do.

A social feeling seems to pervade these hunting-scenes, a
sort of "Have you got
one? I have. That bird over
there's caught two" idea. This may be imaginary, still the whole
scene with its various little incidents suggests it to one. The
stone-curlew, therefore, besides his more ordinary food of worms,
slugs, and the like—I have seen him in company with peewits,
searching for worms, much as do thrushes on the lawn—is likewise a
runner down and "snapper up of" such "unconsidered trifles" as
moths and other insects on the wing. I had seen him chasing them,
indeed, long before I knew what he was doing, for I had connected
those sudden, racing runs—seen before from a long distance—with
something or other on the ground, imagining a fresh object for each
run. Often had I wondered, first at the eyesight of the bird, which
seemed to pierce the mystery of a worm or beetle at fifty or sixty
yards distance, and then at its apparent want of interest each time
it got to the place where it seemed to have located it. Really it
had but just lost sight of what it was pursuing, but aerial game
had not occurred to me, and the tell-tale spring into the air,
which would have explained all, had been absent on these occasions.
I have called such leaps "last efforts," but I am not quite sure if
they are always the last. More than once I have thought I have seen
a stone-curlew rise into the air from running after an insect, and
continue the pursuit on the wing. This is a point which I would not
press, yet birds often act out of their usual habits and assume
those proper to other species. I remember once towards the close of
a fine afternoon, when the air was peopled by a number of minute
insects, and the stone-curlews had been more than usually active in
their chasings, a large flock of starlings came down upon the
warrens and began to behave much as they were doing, running
excitedly about in the same manner and evidently with the same
object. But what interested me especially was that they frequently
rose into the air, pursuing and, as I feel sure, often catching the
game there, turning and twisting about like fly-catchers, though
with less graceful movements. Often, too, whilst flying—fairly
high—from one part of the warrens to another, they would deflect
their course in order to catch an insect or two en
passant . I observed this latter action first,
and doubted the motive, though it was strongly suggested. After
seeing the quite unmistakable fly-catcher actions I felt more
assured as to the other. Yet one may watch starlings for weeks
without seeing them pursue an insect in the air. Their usual manner
of feeding is widely different—viz. by repeatedly probing and
searching the ground with their sharp spear-like bills, as does a
snipe (with which bird they will sometimes feed side by side) with
his longer and more delicate one. This is well seen whilst watching
them on a lawn. They do not study to find worms lying in the holes
and then seize them suddenly as do thrushes and blackbirds. With
them it is "blind hookey"; each time the beak is thrust down into
the grass it may find something or it may not. The mandibles are
all the time working against each other, evidently searching and
biting at the roots of the grass, and at intervals, but generally
somewhat long ones, they will be withdrawn, holding within their
grasp a large, greyish grub.

Returning to the stone-curlews. During the day, as I have
said, these birds are idle and lethargic—sitting about, dozing,
often, or sleeping—but as the air cools and the shadows fall, they
rouse into a glad activity, and coming down and spreading
themselves over the wide space of the warrens, they begin to run
excitedly about, raising and waving their wings, leaping into the
air, and often making little flights, or rather flittings, over the
ground as a part of the disport. As a part of it I say advisedly,
for they do not stop and then fly, and on alighting recommence, but
the flight arises out of the wild waving and running, and this is
resumed, without a pause, as the bird again touches the ground. All
about now over the warrens their plaintive, wailing notes are
heard, notes that seem a part of the deepening gloom and sad sky;
for nature's own sadness seems to speak in the voice of these
birds. They swell and subside and swell again as they are caught up
and repeated in different places from one bird to another, and
often swell into a full chorus of several together. Deeper now fall
the shadows, "light thickens," till one catches, at last, only
"dreary gleams about the moorland," as now here, now there, the
wings are flung up—showing the lighter coloured inner surface—till
gradually, first one and then another, or by twos or threes or
fours, the birds fly off into the night, wailing as they go. But
this note on the wing is not the same as that uttered whilst
running over the ground. The ground-note is much more drawn out,
and a sort of long, wailing twitter—called the "clamour"—often
precedes and leads up to the final wail. In the air it comes just
as a wail without this preliminary. But it must not be supposed
that all the birds perform these antics simultaneously. If they did
the effect would be more striking, but it is generally only a few
at a time over a wide space, or, at most, some two or three
together—as by sympathy—that act so. The eye does not catch more
than a few gleams—some three or four or five—of the flung-up wings
at one time over the whole space. It is a gleam here and a gleam
there in the deepening gloom. "Dreary gleams about the
moorland"—for warren, here, purples into moor and moor saddens into
warren—is, indeed, a line that exactly describes the
effect.

These birds, then, stand or sit about during the day in their
chosen places of assemblage, and, if not occupied in catching
insects or preening themselves, they are dull and listless. But as
the evening falls and the air cools, they cast off their lassitude,
think of the joys of the night, there is dance and song for a
little, and then forth they fly. Sad and wailing as are their notes
to our ears, they are no doubt anything but so to the birds
themselves, and as the accompaniment of what seems best described
by the word "dance" may, perhaps, fairly be called "song." The
chants of some savages whilst dancing, might sound almost as sadly
to us, pitched, as they would be, in a minor key, and with little
which we would call an air. Again, if one goes by the bird's
probable feelings, which may not be so dissimilar to the
savage's—or indeed to our own—on similar occasions "song" and
"dance" seems to be a legitimate use of words.

But whatever anyone may feel inclined to call this
performance—"dance" or "antics" or "display"—it varies very much in
quality, being sometimes so poor that it is difficult to use words
about it without seeming to exaggerate, and at other times so fine
and animated, that were the birds as large as ostriches, or even as
the great bustard, much would be said and written on the subject.
Moreover, so many variations and novelties and little personal
incidents are to be noticed on the different occasions, that any
general description must want something. I will therefore give a
particular one of what I witnessed one afternoon when the dancing
was especially good. It was about 5.30 when I got to the edge of
the bracken, which to some extent rings round the birds' place of
assembly.

"A drizzling rain soon began, and this increased gradually,
but not beyond a smart drizzle. The birds, as though stimulated by
the drops, now began to come down from where they had been standing
on the edge of the amphitheatre, and to spread all over it till
there were numbers of them, and dancing of a more pronounced, or,
at least, of a more violent kind than I had yet seen, commenced.
Otherwise it was quite the same, but the extra degree of excitement
made it much more interesting. It was, in fact, remarkable and
extraordinary. Running forward with wings extended and slightly
raised, a bird would suddenly fling them high up, and then, as it
were, pitch about over the
ground, waving and tossing them, stopping short, turning, pitching
forward again, leaping into the air, descending and continuing,
till, with another leap, it would make a short eccentric flight low
over the ground, coming down in a sharp curve and then, at
once, même jeu . I talk of their
'pitching' about, because their movements seemed at times hardly
under control, and, each violent run or plunge ending, in fact,
with a sudden pitch forward of the body, the wings straggling about
(often pointed forward over the head) in an uncouth dislocated sort
of way, the effect was as if the birds were being blown about over
the ground in a violent wind. They seemed, in fact, to be crazy,
and their sudden and abrupt return, after a few mad moments, to
propriety and decorum, had a curious, a bizarre effect. Though
having just seen them behave so, one seemed almost to doubt that
they had. One bird that had come to within a moderate distance of
me, made three little runs—advancing, retiring, and again
advancing—all the time with wings upraised and waving, then took a
short flight over the ground, describing the segment of a circle,
and, on alighting, continued as before. Half-a-dozen others were
gathered together under a solitary crab-apple tree—a rose in the
desert—less than 100 yards off, and both with the naked eye and the
glasses I observed them all thoroughly well. One of them would
often run at or pursue another with these antics. I saw one that
was standing quietly, caught and, as it were, covered up in a
little storm of wings before it could run away and begin waving its
own.
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Dancing of Great Plovers in
Autumn.

"This and the general behaviour of the group makes it evident
that the birds are stimulated in their dance-antics by each other's
presence. For these little chases were in sport, clearly, not
anger. Very different is the action and demeanour of two birds
about to fight. This is by far the finest display of the sort that
I have yet seen, and must be due, I think, to the rain, which the
birds obviously enjoyed. They had been quite dull and listless
before, but as soon as it fell they spread themselves over the
plateau, and the dancing began. It was not only when the birds
threw up their wings and, as one may say, let themselves go, that
they seemed excited. The constant quick running and stopping whilst
the wings were folded appeared to me to be a part—the less excited
part—of the general emotion out of which the sudden frenzies arose.
There was also the usual vocal accompaniment. The wailing note went
up, and was caught and repeated from one part to another at greater
or lesser intervals, the whole ending in flight as
before."

When I first saw these dances I thought that they arose out
of the excitement of the chase—that chase of moths or other insects
flying low over the ground which I have noticed—that they were
hunting-dances, in fact. I thought the motions of the wings were to
beat down the escaping quarry, and I confounded the little springs
and leaps into the air, arising out of the dance and being a part
of it, with those other ones made with a snap and an object not to
be mistaken; but I soon discovered my error. Insect-hunting is only
indulged in occasionally, when a wandering moth or so happens to
fly by. The general hunt which I have described was incident, I
think, to an unusually large number of insects in the air over the
warrens, by which not only a band of starlings—as before
mentioned—was attracted, but, afterwards, swallows and martins. On
such occasions, dancing might conceivably grow out of the
excitement of the chase, so as to appear a part of it, but though
the two forms of excitement may sometimes intermingle, the tendency
would probably be for the one to diminish and interfere with the
other. At any rate, almost every dance which I have witnessed has
been a dance pure and simple.

What, then, is the meaning of this dancing, of these strange
little sudden gusts of excitement arising each day at about the
same time and lasting till the birds fly away? We have here a
social display as distinct from a nuptial or sexual one, for it is
in the autumn that these assemblages of the great plovers take
place, after the breeding is all over; the deportment of the
courting or paired birds towards each other—their nuptial antics—is
of a different character. With birds, as with men, all outward
action must be the outcome of some mental state. What kind of
mental excitement is it which causes the stone-curlews to behave
every evening in this mad, frantic way? I believe that it is one of
expectancy and making ready, that these odd antics—the mad running
and leaping and waving of the wings—give expression to the
anticipation of going and desire to be gone which begins to possess
the birds as evening falls. They are the prelude to, and they end
in, flight. The two, in fact, merge into each other, for short
flights grow out of the tumblings over the ground, and it is
impossible to say when one of these may not be continued into the
full flight of departure. They are a part of the dance, and, as
such, the birds may almost be said to dance off. Surely in actions
which lead directly up to any event there must be an idea, an
anticipation of it, nor can the idea of departure exist in a bird's
mind (hardly, perhaps, in a man's) except in connection with what
it is departing for—food, namely, in this case, a banquet. So when
I say that these birds "think of the joys of the night" need this
be merely a figure? May it not be true that they do so and dance
forth each night, to their joy?

I have said that the social or autumn antics of the
stone-curlews—their dances, as I have called them, using the usual
phraseology—are distinct from the nuptial or courting ones which
they indulge in in the spring. These latter are of a different
character altogether, but much more interesting to see than they
are easy to describe. The birds are now paired, or in process of
becoming so, and it is fashionable for two of them to walk side by
side, and very close together, with little gingerly steps, as
though "keeping company." They seem very much en
rapport with each other— sehr
einig as the Germans would say—also to have a
mutual sense of their own and each other's importance, of the
seemly and becoming nature of what they are doing, and (this above
all) of the great value of deportment. Something there is about
them—now even more than at other times—very odd, quaint, old-world,
old-fashioned. The last best describes it; they are old-fashioned
birds. Were the world occupied in watching them, and were they
occasionally to over-hear themselves being talked about, they would
catch that word as often as did little Paul Dombey.

Whilst watching a couple walking side by side in this way
that I have described, one of them may be seen to bend stiffly
forward till the beak just touches the ground, the tail and after
part of the body being elevated in the air. The other stands by,
and appears both interested in and edified by the performance, and
when it is over both walk on as before. Or a bird may be seen to
act thus whilst walking alone, upon which another will come running
from some distance towards it, as though answering to a summons or
to some quite irresistible form of appeal. Upon coming close up to
the rigid bird this other one stops, and turning suddenly, but also
setly and rigidly, round, makes a curious little run away from it
with lowered head and precise formal steps, full of a peculiar
gravity and importance. Having thus played his part he again stops,
and, standing idly about, seems lapsed into indifference.
Meanwhile, the rigid one having remained in its set attitude for
some little time longer at length comes out of it, and advancing
with the same little picked, careful, gingerly steps that I have
noticed, before long assumes it again, and then, relaxing, crouches
low on the ground as though incubating. Having remained thus for a
minute or two it rises and stands at ease. "A third bird now
appears upon the scene (for this, I must say, was a little
witnessed drama), advancing towards the two. As he approaches, one
of them—the one which has run up in response to the appeal, and
which I take to be the male—becomes uneasy as recognising a rival.
He first either runs or walks (the pace, though it may be quick, is
solemn) to the female, and makes her some kind of bow or obeisance
of a very formal nature. Then, straightening and turning, he
instantly becomes a different bird, so changed is his appearance.
He is now drawn up to his full height, with the head thrown a
little back, the tail is fanned out into the shape of a
scallop-shell (looking very pretty), the broad, rounded end of
which just touches the ground at the centre, and thus 'set,' as it
were, for action, he advances upon the intruding bird with quick
little stilty steps, prepared, evidently, to do battle. The
would-be rival, however, retreats before this display, and the
accepted suitor, having followed him thus for some little way—not
rushing upon him or forcing a combat, but more as gravely and
seriously prepared for one—turns and with his former formal pace
goes back to his hen." Or shall we not, rather, say to his Dulcinea
del Toboso? for never does this strange, gaunt, solemn,
punctilious-looking bird, with the tall figure and the strain of
madness in the great glaring eyes, more remind one—fancifully—of
Cervantes' creation than now. Surely in that formal approach and
deep reverence to his mistress, before entering upon this, perhaps,
his first "emprise," we have the very figure and high courteous
action of the knight, and seem almost to hear those words of his
spoken on a similar occasion: "Acorredme, señora mia, en esta
primera afrenta que a este vuestro avasallado pecho se le ofrece;
no me desfallezca en este primera trance vuestro favor y amparo."
("Sustain me, lady mine, in this first insult offered to your
captive knight. Fail me not with your favour and countenance in
this my first emprise.")
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Great Plovers: A Nuptial Pose.

In the above case it was, presumably, the female bird who
assumed the curious rigid attitude, with the tail raised and head
stooped forward to the ground. The attitude, however, assumed by
the male, which I have described as a bow or obeisance—and, indeed,
it has this appearance—was much of the same nature, if it was not
precisely the same, and as far as I have been able to observe, none
of the many and very singular attitudes and posturings in which
these birds indulge are peculiar to either sex. At any rate, that
one which would seem par excellence
to appertain to courtship or matrimony, and which is often
(as it was in the instance I am about to give) immediately followed
by the actual pairing of the birds, is common to both the male and
the female. The following will show this:—"A bird which has for
some time been sitting now rises and shakes itself a little,
presenting, as it does so, a very 'mimsy' and 'borogovy' appearance
(for which adjectives, with descriptive plate, see 'Through the
Looking-Glass'). It then begins uttering that long, thin,
'shrilling' sound, which goes so far and pierces the ear so
pleasantly. This is answered by a similar cry, quite near, and I
now see, for the first time, another bird advancing quickly to the
calling one, who also advances to meet it. They approach each
other, and standing side by side, with, perhaps, a foot between
them, but looking different ways, each in the direction in which it
has been advancing, both of them assume, at the same time, a
particular and very curious posture, worth waiting days to see.
First they draw themselves tall-ly up on their long, yellow,
stilt-like legs, then curving the neck with a slow and formal
motion, they bend the head downwards—yet still holding it at a
height—and stop thus, set and rigid, the beak pointing to the
ground. Having stood like this for some seconds, they assume the
normal attitude. This wonderful pose, conceived and made in a vein
of stiff formality, but to which the great, glaring, yellow eye
gives a look of wildness, almost of insanity, has in it, both
during its development and when its acme has been reached,
something quite per se , and in
vain to describe. But again one is reminded of what is past and
old-fashioned, of chivalry and knight-errantry, of scutcheons and
heraldic devices, of Don Quixote and the Baron of
Bradwardine."

It is not only when two birds are by themselves that these or
other attitudes are assumed. They will often break out, so to
speak, amongst three or four birds running or chasing each other
about. All at once one will stop, stiffen into one of them—that
especially where the head is lowered till the beak touches, or
nearly touches, the ground—and remain so for a formal period. But
all such runnings and chasings are, at this time, but a part of the
business of pairing, and one divines at once that such attitudes
are of a sexual character. The above are a few of the gestures or
antics of the great plover or stone-curlew during the spring. I
have seen others, but either they were less salient, or, owing to
the great distance, I was not able to taste them properly, for
which reason, and on account of space, I will not further dwell
upon them. What I would again draw attention to, as being, perhaps,
of interest, is that here we have a bird with distinct nuptial
(sexual) and social (non-sexual) forms of display or antics, and
that the former as well as the latter are equally indulged in by
both sexes.
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CHAPTER II





Watching Ringed Plovers, Redshanks, Peewits, etc.



The pretty little ring-plover ( Ægialitis
kiaticola ) belongs properly to the sea-shore, but he
haunts and breeds inland also, and is especially the companion of
the stone-curlew over the stony, sandy wastes that they both love
so well. These little birds have both a nuptial flight and a
courting action on the ground. In the former a pair will keep
crossing and recrossing as they scud about, or they will sweep
towards and then away from each other in the softest and prettiest
manner imaginable, or each will sweep first up to a height and then
swiftly down again and skim quite low along the ground, thus
delighting the eye with the contrast. Their flight is all in
graceful sweeps, for even when they beat the air with their
slender, pointed pinions, it is rather as though they kissed than
beat it, and they seem all the while to be sweeping on without
effort, so soft is their motion. Another salient feature is the
varied direction of their flight, for though this is in wide,
spacious circles around their chosen home, yet within this free
limit they set their sails to all points of the compass, veering
from one to another with so joyous a motion, each change seems an
ecstasy—as indeed it is to behold. Their mode of alighting on the
ground after flight is very pretty, for they do so as if they meant
to continue flying. Sometimes the wings are still raised, still
make their little spear-points in the air as they softly stop; or
the bird will hold them drooped and but half-spread, and skim like
this, just above the ground. At once he is on it, but there has
been no jerk, no pause. He has been smooth in abruptness: settling
suddenly, there has been no sudden motion. These things are as
magic,—they are, and yet they cannot be. It is a contradiction, yet
it has taken place.



In formal courtship on the ground "the male approaches the
female with head and neck drawn up above the usual height, so that
he presents for her consideration a broader and fuller frontage of
throat and breast than upon ordinary occasions. He does not raise
or otherwise disport with his wings, but through the glasses one
can see that his little legs—which now that he is more upright are
less invisible—are being moved in a rapid vibratory manner, whilst
he himself seems to be trembling, quivering with excitement. The
motion of the legs does not belong to the gait, for the bird stands
still whilst making it, and then advances a few steps at a time,
with little pauses between each advance, during which the legs are
quivered." The legs of the ringed plover are of a fine orange
colour, and the male's drawing himself up so as to display them
more fully, and then moving them quickly in this way before the
female, suggests that they are appreciated by her. But it is not
only the legs that are thus well exhibited. By drawing up the head,
the throat, in which soft pure white and velvet black are boldly
and richly contrasted, as well as the little smudged pug face and
the bright orange-yellow bill, are all shown off to
advantage.



The wings, however, in the instance which I observed and
noted at the time, were kept closed. I can hardly think this is
always the case. If it is, it may be because, though pretty
enough—indeed lovely to an appreciative human eye—they yet do not
in their colouring present anything like so bold and salient an
appearance as the parts mentioned, with the display of which they
might, perhaps, interfere, though I confess I do not think they
would.



With the redshank this is different, for "the redshank, when
standing with wings folded, is a very plain-looking bird, the whole
of the upper surface being of a drabby brown colour, and the under
parts not being seen to advantage. But as he rises in flight all is
changed, for the inner surface of his wings—with, in a less degree,
the whole under part of his body—are of a delicate, soft, silky
white, looking silvery, almost, as the light falls upon it and
causes it to gleam. This, with an upper quill-margin of bolder
white on the wings, which, when they are closed, is concealed, now
catches the eye, and the bird passes from insignificance into
something almost distinguished, like a homely face flashing into
beauty by virtue of a smile and fine eyes." Now the male redshank,
when courting the female, makes the most of his wings, whilst at
the same time moving his legs—which are coloured, as his name
implies—in the same manner as does the ringed plover. He did so at
any rate in the following instance. "The male bird, walking up to
the female, raises his wings gracefully above his back. They are
considerably elevated, and for a little he holds them thus aloft
merely, but soon, drooping them to about half their former
elevation, he flutters them tremulously and gracefully as though to
please her. She, however, turned from him, walks on, appearing to
be busy in feeding. The male takes, or affects to take, little
notice of this repulse. He pecks about, as feeding too, but in a
moment or so walks up to the hen again, and now, raising his wings
to the fluttering height only, flutters them tremulously as before.
She walks on a few steps and stops. He again approaches and,
standing beside her (both being turned the same way), with his head
and neck as it were curved over her, again trembles his wings, at
the same time making a little rapid motion with his red legs on the
ground, as though he were walking fast, yet not advancing." Now
here (and this, if I remember, was the case with the ringed plovers
also) the female did not appear to take much notice of the male
bird's behaviour. She was turned away and, for some time, feeding.
But it must not be forgotten that the eyes of most birds are not
set frontally in the head as are ours, but on each side of it, so
that their range of clear vision must be very much wider, probably
including all parts except directly behind them. They also turn the
head about with the greatest ease, and the slightest turn must be
very effective. They would, therefore, often see quite plainly
whilst appearing to us not to be noticing, and that the female
should get the general effect of the male's display is all that is
required by the theory of sexual selection—as conceived by Darwin.
Darwin has expressly said that he does not imagine that the female
birds consciously pick out the most adorned or best-displaying
males, but only that such males have a more exciting effect upon
them, which leads, practically, to their being selected. But though
he has said this, it seems hardly ever to be remembered by the
opponents of his view who, in combating it, almost always raise a
picture of birds critically observing patterns and colours, as we
might stuffs in a shop. However, having regard to the bower-birds,
and especially that species which makes an actual flower garden,
even this does not seem so absolutely impossible. The fact is, we
are too conceited. With regard to the female bird sometimes, as
here, keeping turned from the male while thus courted by him, this
is, I think, capable of explanation in a way not hostile but
favourable to the theory of sexual selection. At any rate, in both
these instances, " il faut rendre à cela
" either was, or seemed to be, the final conclusion of the
female.



As the nuptial season approaches, the peewits begin to
"stand," singly or in pairs, about the low, marshy land, or to fly
"coo-ee-ing" over it. "Coo-oo-oo, hook-a-coo-ee, coo-ee," is their
cry, far more, to my ear, resembling this than the sound "pee-weet"
or "pee-wee-eet," as imitated in their name. At intervals one or
another of them will make its peculiar throw or somersault in the
air. This, in its completest form, is a wonderful thing to behold,
though so familiar that no attention is paid to it. The bird in
full flight—in a rushing torrent of sound and motion—may be seen to
partially close the wings, and fall plumb as though it had been
shot. In a moment or two, but often not before there has been a
considerable drop, the wings are again partially extended, and the
bird turns right head over heels. Then, sweeping buoyantly upwards,
sometimes almost from the ground, it continues its flight as
before. Such a tumble as this is a fine specimen. They are not all
so abrupt and dramatic, but there is one point common to them all,
which is the impossibility of saying exactly how the actual
somersault is thrown. Do these tumblings add to the charm of the
peewit's flight? To the charm, perhaps; certainly to the wonder and
interest, but hardly (unless we are never to criticise nature) to
the grace. The contrast is too great, there is something of
violence, almost of buffoonery, about it. It is as though the clown
came tumbling right into the middle of the transformation
scene.



As the birds sweep about, they begin to enter into their
bridal dances, pursuing each other with devious flight, pausing,
hanging stationary with flapping wings one just above the other,
then sweeping widely away in opposite directions. Shortly
afterwards they are again flying side by side, or the sun, "in a
wintry smile," catches both the white breasts as they make a little
coquettish dart at each other. Then again they separate, and again
the joyous "coo-oo-oo, hook-a-coo-ee, coo-ee" flits with them over
marsh and moor. Sometimes a bird will come flying alone, somewhat
low over the ground, in a hurrying manner, very fast, and making a
sound with the wings, as they beat the air, which is almost like
the puffing of an engine—indeed, one may easily, sometimes, imagine
a train in the distance. As one watches him thus scudding along,
tilting himself as ever, now on one side, now on another, all at
once he will give a sharp turn as if about to make one of his wide,
sweeping circles, but almost instantly he again reverses, and
sweeps on in the same direction as before. This trick adds very
much to the appearance, if not to the reality, of speed, for the
smooth, swift sweep, close following the little abrupt twist back,
contrasts with it and seems the more fast-gliding in comparison. Or
one will fly in quick, small circles, several times repeated, a
little above the spot where he intends to alight, descending, at
last, in the very centre of his air-drawn girdle with wonderful
buoyancy.



A hooded crow now flies over the marsh, and is pursued by
first one and then another of the peewits. There is little
combination, nor does there seem much of anger. It is more like a
sport or a practical joke. It is curious that the crow's flight has
taken the character of the peewit's, for they sweep upwards and
downwards together, seeming like master and pupil. I have never
seen a crow fly so, uninfluenced, and this, again, gives an
amicable appearance. I have seen a peewit make continual sweeps
down at a hen pheasant as she stood in a wheat-field, striking at
her each time with its wings, in the air, obviously not in play but
in earnest. The pheasant dodged, or tried to dodge, each time, and
this lasted some while. Here it seems very different; and now again
a compact little flock of peewits is flying backwards and forwards
over the river with a hooded crow—not the same bird but
another—right amongst them. This continues for some little time,
till the peewits go down on the margin, and the crow then flies
into a tree hard by. After a little interval the peewits fly off
again, and almost directly the crow is with them, and again they
fly backwards and forwards over the water, for some time, as
before. And again I note—and this time it is still more marked and
unmistakable—that the crow is flying amongst the peewits exactly as
they fly. At least he is speaking French with them "after ye school
of Stratford—at-y-Bow," for who flies exactly
like a peewit but a peewit? But he
sweeps with them—now upwards, now downwards—in smooth, gliding
sweeps, a curious, rusty-looking, black and grey patch in the midst
of their gleaming greens and whites. Yet he is a handsome bird too,
is the hooded crow, but not when he flies with peewits. Now the
peewits again go down, and the crow straightway flies into another
tree. Shortly afterwards, a moor-hen, feeding on the grass, is
hustled by one of the peewits into the water. Here, again,
hostility was evident, whereas with the crow I could see no trace
of it. He seemed to be enjoying himself, whilst the peewits, on
their part, showed no objection to his company.
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Master and Pupil: Hooded-Crow flying with Peewits.



"Late in the afternoon there is a pause and hush. The birds
have ceased flying till dusk, and are either standing still or
walking over the ground. One I can see motionless amidst the brown,
tufted grass. No, not quite motionless. Ever and anon there comes
the strained, grating call-note of another peewit, and then this
one rears up the body and jerks the head a little back, then jerks
it flexibly forward again. At first he does this in silence, but
soon answering the cry. You see the thin little black bill divide
as he bobs, and the sound comes out of it as though drawn by a
wire—so roopy and raspy is it. Now he can contain himself no
longer, but begins to walk about through the grass, making a
devious course, and uttering the call at intervals. Very different
is this note from the joyous, musical 'coo-oo-oo, hook-a-coo-ee,
coo-ee.' Still, it is in harmony with nature, with the stillness,
the sadness, the loneliness. This standing or pacing about whilst
calling roopily, and, as it were, in a stealthy manner to each
other, should be a very prosaic affair, one would think, for a pair
of peewits after such glorious flying, but, no doubt, there is some
excitement in it. Perhaps it is thought a little fast, as some slow
things with us are, and hence the peculiar charm.



"Now these two birds are standing lazily on two of the black
molehills which are all about the marshy land—some of them of a
size beyond one's comprehension—and making the wire-drawn cry at
intervals to each other. Lazily they stand, lazily they utter it,
and seem as though they had taken up their roosting-place for the
night. But when the night falls they will be hurrying shadows in
it, and their cries will come out of the darkness, mingling with
the bleatings of the snipe."



There is a sameness and yet a constant difference in the
aerial sports and evolutions of peewits. It is like a continual
variation of the same air or a recurrent thread of melody winding
itself through a labyrinth of ever-changing notes. Parts of the
melody are where two skim low over the ground in rapid pursuit of
each other. One settles, the other skims on, then makes a great
upward sweep, turns, sweeps down and back again, again rises, turns
and sweeps again, and so on, rising and falling over the same wide
space with the regular motions and long rushing swing of a
pendulum. Each time it comes rushing down upon the bird that has
settled, and each time, at the right moment, this one makes a
little ascension towards it, sometimes floating above it as it
passes, sometimes beneath, alighting again immediately afterwards.
This may continue for some little time, the one bird passing
backwards and forwards over or under the other as long as he is
received in the same way. Gradually, however, these little sorties
against him from being at first hardly more than
balloon-jumps—springs with aid of wings—become more and more
prolonged, and extended outwards into his own radius of flight. The
bird making them no longer alights in the same or nearly the same
place as where he went up, but farther and farther away from it,
the figure is lost, or becomes indistinct, "as water is in water,"
till at last the two are flying and chasing each other
again.



This upward sweep from near the ground—sometimes from nearly
touching it—with its attendant sweep back again, is one of the
greatest beauties of the peewit's flight—a flight that is full of
beauties. He does it often, but not always in quite the same way;
it is a varying perfection, for each time it is perfect, and
sometimes it seems to vie with almost any aerial master-stroke. The
bird's wings, as it shoots aloft, are spread half open, and remain
thus without being moved at all. The body is turned
sideways—sometimes more, sometimes less—and the light glancing on
the pure soft white of the under part, makes it look like the crest
of foam on an invisible and swiftly-moving wave. As the uprush
attains its zenith, there is a lovely, soft, effortless curling
over of the body, and the foam sinks again with the wave. Such
motions are not flight, they are passive abandonings and
givings-up-to, driftings on unseen currents, bird-swirls and
feathered eddies in the thin ocean of the air. It is, I think, the
cessation of all effort on the bird's part which makes the great
loveliness here. The impetus has been gained in flight before—acres
of moorland away sometimes—it "cometh from afar." The upward fall,
the delicious, crested curl and soft, sinking swoon to the earth
are all rest—rhythmical, swift-moving rest.



Another curious and extremely pretty performance—a familiar
bar of that thread of melody, that "main theme" of the
"movement"—is when two birds, one just a little behind the other,
and at slightly different elevations, both make the same movements,
in quick succession, the bird behind mimicking the one in front of
him in a kind of aerial follow-my-leadership. Does the one pause
and hang on extended wings that rapidly beat the air, the other
does so too. Does it sail on a little, and then make a sideway
dive, it is imitated in the same way, and thus, often for quite a
little while, the two will understudy each other—for each, I think,
may alternately become the leader. Again—if this is not merely a
development of the above—two of them will hover on outstretched
wings directly over and almost touching each other. Sometimes,
indeed, they do touch, for the bird that is stretched above is
continually trying to strike down on the other one with his wings,
and often succeeds by making a sudden little drop on to him—a drop
which is only of an inch or so—quite covering him up for a moment.
Then, disjoining, they will flap along for some while, still close
together, flashing out alternately dark and silver, as if showing
their glints to each other, till in two "dying falls" they sweep
apart, and skim the ground and double-loop the heavens.



When peewits seem thus to battle together with their wings,
in the air, it may well be that they are really fighting, in which
case we may perhaps assume that they are two males, and not male
and female. But as what I shall have to say with regard to the
stock-dove on this point may be applied to the peewit, and as I
have better evidence in the case of the former bird, I will not
dwell on it longer here.



But the question arises whether in many other cases, when the
sporting birds would seem to be male and female, this is really the
case. One is apt to think so at first, but when one sees, often, a
third bird associate itself with a pair who are thus behaving, and
join for a little in their antics, or when one of a pair desisting
and alighting on the ground, the other continues to sport in
precisely the same way with another bird, or when, again, the
supposed lovers become two of a small flock or band, and all sport
thus together, crossing and intermingling till they again separate:
one must suppose that these evolutions, though they may be mostly
of a nuptial character, are not sexual in the strictest sense of
the term, but that the social element enters more or less largely
into them. But amongst savages there are, I believe (if not, let us
imagine that there are), dances, the theme of which is marriage,
where sometimes men, sometimes women, sometimes men and women,
dance together, all having in their mind the primitive ideas
suggested by that great institution, men thinking of women, women
of men, under every kind of grouping. One may suppose it to be thus
with the peewits, as they sport with one another in the air during
the nuptial season, in which case the social and sexual elements
would be a changing and varying factor. One may say, indeed, that
there can be no sexual sport or play into which the social element
does not also, and necessarily, enter. This is, no doubt, true,
strictly speaking, but the latter may be so merged in the former
that practically it does not exist.



Some of the peewits' nuptial and non-aerial bizarreries are
of this nature, but as they are peculiar, and seem to stand in some
relation to another great class of avian activities, I shall
reserve them for a future chapter.
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CHAPTER III





Watching Stock-doves, Wood-pigeons, Snipe, etc.



I have alluded to the aerial combats of the stock-dove during
the nuptial season as elucidating similar movements on the part of
the peewit, though I was not able so fully to satisfy myself as to
the meaning of these in the latter bird. The fighting of birds on
the wing has sometimes—to my eye, at least—a very soft and delicate
appearance, which does not so much resemble fighting as sport and
dalliance between the sexes. Larks, for instance, have what seem,
at the worst, to be delicate little mock-combats in the air,
carried on in a way which suggests this. Sometimes, rising
together, they keep approaching and retiring from each other with
the light, swinging motion of a shuttlecock just before it turns
over to descend, and this resemblance is increased by their flying
perpendicularly, or almost so, with their heads up and tails down.
Indeed, they seem more to be thrown through the air than to fly.
Then, in one fall, they sink together into the grass. Or they will
keep mounting above and above each other to some height, and then
descend in something the same way, but more sweepingly (for let no
one hope to see exactly how they do it), seeming to make with their
bodies the soft links of a feathered chain—or as though their own
"linked sweetness" of song had been translated into matter and
motion. In each case they make all the time, as convenient, little
kissipecks, rather than pecks, at each other.



Again, in the case of the redshank, though I have little
doubt now that the following, which was both aquatic and aerial,
was a genuine combat between two males, yet often at the time, and
especially in its preface and conclusion, it seemed as though the
birds were of opposite sexes, and, if fighting at all, only
amorously.



"Two birds are pursuing each other on the bank of the river.
The water is low, and a little point of mud and shingle projects
into the stream. Up and down this, from the herbage to the water's
edge and back again, the birds run, one close behind the other, and
each uttering a funny little piping cry—'tu-tu-oo, tu-oo, tu-oo,
tu-oo.' It is one, as far as I can see, that always pursues the
other, who, after a time, flies to the opposite bank. The pursuer
follows, and the chase is now carried on by a series of little
flights from bank to bank, sometimes straight across, sometimes
slanting a little up or down the stream, whilst sometimes there is
a little flight backwards and forwards along the bank in the
intervals of crossing. This continues for something like an hour,
but at last the pursuing bird, as both fly out from the bank, makes
a little dart, and, overtaking the other one, both flutter down
into the stream. They rise from it straight up into the air like
two blackbirds fighting, then fall back into it again, and now
there is a violent struggle in the water. Whilst it lasts the birds
are swimming, just as two ducks would be under similar
circumstances, and every now and then, in the pauses of exhaustion,
both rest, floating on the water. The combat would be as purely
aquatic as with coots or moor-hens, if it were not that the two
birds often struggle out of the water and rise together into the
air, where they continue the struggle, each one rising alternately
above the other and trying to push it down—it would seem with the
legs. These were the tactics adopted in the water too, but yet,
with a good deal of motion and exertion, there seems but little of
fury. The birds are not acharné , or, at
least, they do not seem to be. It is a soft sort of combat, and now
it has ended in the combatants making their mutual toilette quite
close to one another. One stands on the shore and preens itself,
the other sits just off it on the water and bathes in it like a
duck."



Even here, owing principally to the friendly toilette-scene,
I was not quite clear as to the nature of the bird's actions. How
completely I at first mistook it in the case of the stock-dove with
the way in which it was afterwards made plain to me, the following
will show:—



"Most interesting aerial nuptial evolutions of the male and
female stock-dove.—They navigate the air together, following each
other in the closest manner, one being, almost all the while, just
above the other, their wings seeming to pulsate in time as soldiers
(if sweet birds will forgive such a simile) keep step. Now they
rise, now sink, making a wide, irregular circle. Both seem to wish,
yet not to wish, to touch, almost, yet not quite, doing so, till,
when very close, the upper one drops lightly towards the one
beneath him, who sinks too; yet for a moment you hear the wings
clap against each other. This sounds faintly, though very
perceptibly; but the distance is great, and it must really be loud.
Every now and again the wings will cease to vibrate, and the two
birds sweep through the air on spread pinions, but, otherwise, in
the manner that has been described. I must have watched this
continuing for at least a quarter of an hour before they sunk to
the ground together, still maintaining the same relative position,
and with quivering wings as before. Here, however, something
distracted me, the glasses lost them, and I did not see them
actually alight. Another pair rise right from the ground in this
manner, [2] one
directly above the other, quiver upwards to some little height,
then sweep off on spread pinions, following each other, but still
at slightly different elevations. They overtake one another, quiver
up still higher, with hardly an inch between them, then suddenly,
with an, as it were, 'enough of this,' sweep apart and float in
lovely circles, now upwards now downwards. As they do this another
bird rushes through the air to join them, he circles too, all three
are circling, the light glinting on one, falling from another,
thrown and caught and thrown again as if they played at ball with
light."



[2] But I did not see what they were doing
before they rose.



I thought, therefore, that birds when they flew in pairs like
this were disporting themselves together in a nuptial flight, and
making—as indeed this, in any case, is true—a very pretty display
of it. What was there, indeed—or what did there seem to be—to
indicate that angry passions lay at the root of all this
loveliness? But I had not taken sufficiently into consideration
that sharp clap of the wings indicating a blow—a severe one—on the
part of one of the birds with a parry on that of the other. This is
how stock-doves, as well as other pigeons, fight on the ground, and
it is as an outcome and continuation of these fierce stand-up
combats—which there is no mistaking—that the contending birds rise
and hover one over the other, in the manner described. My notes
will, I think, show this, as well as the curious and, as it were,
formal manner in which the ground-tourney is conducted.
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Stock-doves: A Duel with Ceremonies.



"Two stock-doves fighting.—This is very interesting and
peculiar. They fight with continual blows of the wings, these being
used both as sword—or, rather, partisan—and shield. The
peculiarity, however, is this, that every now and again there is a
pause in the combat, when both birds make the low bow, with tail
raised in air, as in courting. Sometimes both will bow together,
and, as it would seem, to each other—facing towards each other, at
any rate—but at other times they will both stand in a line, and
bow, so that one bows only to the tail of the other, who bows to
the empty air. Or the two will bow at different times, each seeming
more concerned in making his bow than in the direction or bestowal
of it. It is like a little interlude, and when it is over the
combatants advance, again, against each other, till they stand
front to front, and quite close. Both, then, make a little jump,
and battle vigorously with their wings, striking and parrying. One
now makes a higher spring, trying, apparently, to jump on to his
opponent's back, and then strike down upon him. This is all plain,
honest fighting, but there is a constant tendency—constantly
carried out—for the two to get into line, and fight in a sort of
follow-my-leader fashion, whilst making these low bows at
intervals. It is a fight encumbered with forms, with a heavy,
punctilious ceremony, reminding one of those ornate sweeps and
bowing rapier-flourishes which are entered into before and at each
pause in the duel between Hamlet and Laertes, as arranged by Sir
Henry Irving at the Lyceum. There were four or five birds together
when this fight broke out, but I could not feel quite sure whether
the non-fighting ones watched the fighting of the other two. If
they did, I do not think they were at all keenly interested in it.
Also, the fighting birds may sometimes, when they bowed, have done
so to the birds that stood near, but it never seemed to me that
this was the case, and it certainly was not so in most
instances."



In the spring from the ground which one of the fighting birds
sometimes makes, coming down on the other one's back and striking
with the wings, we have, perhaps, the beginning of what may develop
into a contest in the clouds, for let the bird that is undermost
also spring up, and both are in the air in the position required;
and it is natural that the undermost should continue to rise,
because it could more easily avoid the blows of the other whilst in
the air, by sinking down through it, than it could on the ground at
such a disadvantage. Whether, in the following instance, the one
bird jumped on to the other's back does not appear, but, as will be
seen, the flight, which I had thought to be of a sexual and nuptial
character, was the direct outcome of a scrimmage. "A short fight
between two birds.—It is really most curious. There is a blow and
then a bow, then a vigorous set-to, with hard blows and adroit
parries, a pause with two profound bows, another set-to, and then
the birds rise, one keeping just above the other, and ascend
slowly, with quickly and constantly beating wings, in the way so
often witnessed. It would appear, therefore, that the curious
flights of two birds up into the air, the one of them exactly over,
and almost touching, the other—wherein, as I have noted, there is
frequently a blow with the wings which, to judge by the sound
reaching me from a considerable distance, must be sometimes a
severe one—are the aerial continuations of combats commenced on the
ground." Sometimes, that is to say. There seems no reason why birds
accustomed thus to contend, should not sometimes do so
ab initio , and without any preliminary
encounter on mother earth—and this, I believe, is the case.



Here, then, in the stock-dove we have at the nuptial season a
kind of flight which seems certainly to be of the nature of a
combat, very much resembling that of the peewit at the same season.
I have seen peewits fighting on the ground, and once they were for
a moment in the air together at a foot or two above it, and the one
a little above the other. This, however, may have been mere chance,
and I have not seen the one form of combat arise unmistakably out
of the other, as in the case of the stock-doves. But assuming that
in each case there is a combat, is it certain that the contending
birds are always, or generally, two males, and not male and female?
It certainly seems natural to suppose this, but with the
stock-dove, at any rate (and I believe with pigeons generally), the
two sexes sometimes fight sharply; and, moreover, the female
stock-dove bows to the male, as well as the male to the female,
both which points will be brought out in the following
instances:—



"A hen bird is sitting alone on the sand, a male flies up to
her and begins bowing. She does not respond, but walks away, and,
on being followed and pressed, stands and strikes at her annoyer
with the wings, and there is, then, a short fight between the two.
At the end of it, and when the bowing pigeon has been driven off
and is walking away, having his tail, therefore, turned to the one
he is leaving, this one also bows, once only, but quite
unmistakably. The bow was directed towards her retiring adversary,
and also wooer, the two birds therefore standing in a line." And on
another occasion "A stock-dove flies to another sitting on the
warrens, and bows to her, upon which she also bows to him. Yet his
addresses are not successfully urged."



The sexes are here assumed, for the male and female
stock-dove do not differ sufficiently for one to distinguish them
at a distance through the glasses. When, however, one sees a bird
fly, like this, to another one and begin the regular courting
action, one seems justified in assuming it to be a male and the
other a female. Both, however, bowed, and there was a fight, though
a short one (I have seen others of longer duration), between them.
It becomes, therefore, a question whether the much more determined
fights which I have witnessed are not also between the male and the
female stock-dove, and not between two males. If so, the origin of
the conflict is, probably, in all such cases—as it certainly has
been in those which I have witnessed—the desires of the male bird,
to which he tries to make the female submit. That she, in the very
midst of resisting, taken, as it would seem, "in her heart's
extremest hate," should yet bow to her would-be ravisher seems
strange, but she certainly does so. Whether it would be more or
less strange that two male birds, whilst fiercely contending,
should act in this way, I will leave to my readers to decide, and
thus settle the nature of these curious ceremonious encounters and
their graceful and interesting aerial continuations, to their own
satisfaction. [3]



[3] With this suggestion, however, that fighting
may be blended with sexual display in the combats of male birds
owing to association of ideas, for rivalry is the main cause of
such combats.



However it may be, the bow itself—which I will now notice
more fully—is certainly of a nuptial character, and is seen in its
greatest perfection only when the male stock-dove courts the
female. This he does by either flying or walking up to her and
bowing solemnly till his breast touches the ground, his tail going
up at the same time to an even more than corresponding height,
though with an action less solemn. The tail in its ascent is
beautifully fanned, but it is not spread out flat like a fan, but
arched, which adds to the beauty of its appearance. As it is
brought down it closes again, but, should the bow be followed up,
it is instantly again fanned out and sweeps the ground, as its
owner, now risen from his prostrate attitude, with head erect and
throat swelled, makes a little rush towards the object of his
desires. The preliminary bow, however, is more usually followed by
another, or by two or three others, each one being a distinct and
separate affair, the bird remaining with his head sunk and tail
raised and fanned for some seconds before rising to repeat. Thus it
is not like two or three little bobs—which is the manner of wooing
pursued by the turtle-dove—but there is one set bow, to which but
one elevation and depression of the tail belongs, and the offerer
of it must not only regain his normal upright attitude, but remain
in it for a perceptible period before making another. This bow,
therefore, is of the most impressive and even solemn nature, and
expresses, as much as anything in dumb show can express, "Madam, I
am your most devoted."
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